HOUSING MANAGEMENT FORUM


Meeting: Thursday 15th June, 2017

at 2.00 p.m.

PRESENT:- Councillors Hamilton (Chairman), Barlow, Blezard, Brook, Heath, McEwan and Williams.
Tenant Representatives:- Mr M. Gray, Mr E. Lynch and Mr A. McIntosh.
Officers Present:- Colin Garnett (Assistant Director - Housing), Janice Sharp (Operations Manager) and Paula Westwood (Democratic Services Officer – Member Support).
1 – Minute’s Silence

The Chairman requested Members to stand and observe a minute’s silence as a mark of respect for the former Borough Councillor David Marcus who had recently passed away.

2 – Minutes

The Minutes of the meeting held on 23rd February, 2017 were taken as read and confirmed.
3 – Apologies for Absence

An apology for absence was received from Tenant Representative, Mrs M. Anderson.
4 – Appointments of Representatives to Working Groups etc.
The Executive Director reported that at the Annual Council meeting on 16th May, 2017 the allocation of seats in respect of Forums, Panels, Working Groups etc. had been agreed.
The Housing Management Forum had been requested to nominate Members and Tenant Representatives to the Housing Service Review Working Group, the Tenant Scrutiny Working Group and the Tenants’ Complaints Panel for 2017/2018 in accordance with the proportionality indicated in the report.

RECOMMENDED:- That the membership for 2017/2018 be agreed as follows:-

Housing Service Review Working Group

Council Representatives (3:1) – Councillors Brook, Hamilton, McEwan and Heath.

Tenant Representative – Mr A McIntosh.

Tenant Scrutiny Working Group

Council Representatives (2:1) – Councillors Barlow, McEwan and Heath.

Tenant Representatives – Mrs M. Anderson, Mrs P. Charnley and Mr A. McIntosh.

Tenants’ Complaints Panel

Council Representatives (1:0) – Councillor Hamilton.

Tenant Representatives – Mrs M Anderson and Mr A McIntosh.

5 – Update: Syrian Resettlement Programme

The Assistant Director - Housing reported that Cumbria had agreed to contribute to the national resettlement programme and accommodate refugees.  A framework had been established with membership from relevant organisations in order to ensure the successful resettlement of refugees.  A local Liaison Group had also been established.  He advised that the first group of refugees had now arrived and been housed in the north of the County.

He reported that the Council had previously agreed to contribute to the Cumbria Resettlement Programme by providing accommodation for ten people each year over the four years of the programme (Minute No. 28 of the Housing Management Forum meeting 26th November, 2015 refers).

At that time it had been envisaged that the type of property required would probably be family sized houses, three or four-bedroomed.  Having regard to the limited availability and demand for such property in the Council’s own housing stock, the decision of the Council was that Officers should work with the private sector to identify suitable property.  He advised that he had communicated with private landlords who had shown an interest to assist and that over the summer months he would be exploring the option further to identify specific property that would meet the requirements issued by the Home Office.

He reported that from the experience of the first group of refugees, it had become apparent that a range of property would be required.  In short, the process would involve the Council identifying suitable property and the Home Office would then look to match the property with the needs of refugees.  To that end he requested Members to re-consider the Council’s approach to identifying suitable property.  In particular, two-bedroomed flats were often more readily available and could be limited in demand due to a range of factors.  Should that be agreed, he advised that he would also continue to look to identify private sector property to meet the Council’s commitment over the term of the programme.

RECOMMENDED:- 

1.
To note the information contained in the report; and

2.
To agree that Officers be authorised to make flat-type properties available from its own stock and suspend the requirements of Choice Based Lettings for achieving that purpose.

6 – Housing Management Performance Report 2016/17
The Assistant Director - Housing reported on the end of year performance information which is attached at Appendix A to these Minutes.

The performance indicator report showed Housing Management’s overall level of achievement against a set of benchmark targets.  The benchmark was the Housemark ‘median’ cross sector performance scores from 2016/17. 

The purpose of the report was to demonstrate the progress against the actions which had been undertaken last year and to refresh the background context which had impacted upon the results of 2016/17.  The report also outlined the ongoing focus of Officers to service delivery.

Actions for 2016/17

	Action 1:
	Reduce risk to HRA income by continuing to improve rent collection taking account of the 1% reduction in rent income and the uncertainty around the sale of high value properties and the impact that might have on revenue

	Action 2:
	Improve monitoring of and management of void property.  

	Action 3:
	Progress the introduction of the new CX software.


Influences for 2017/18
Rent Collection

With a further loss of 1% to rent income and more movement from Housing Benefit to Universal Credit, the Council would look at better ways of working and making the most of CX to help support that movement.

Business Planning

CX would provide opportunities for improved efficiency across the service which would be progressed once the system was operational. 

Control of Maintenance Expenditure

The emphasis would still be to reduce void turnaround times, improve routine maintenance services and to maintain Decent Homes standard.

Right to Buys
Right to Buys had tripled in 2016/17 and similar losses to housing stock were expected this year which would impact on both revenue and repair costs.  General needs dwellings stand at 2,588.

RECOMMENDED:- 
1.
To note the information contained in the report and at Appendix A to these Minutes; and

2. 
To note Actions 1-3 for 2017/18 as follows:-


Action 1 – Reduce risk to HRA income by continuing to improve rent collection taking account of the 1% reduction in rent income and the uncertainty around the sale of high value properties and the impact that might have on revenue;


Action 2 – Improve monitoring of and management of void property; and


Action 3 – Progress the introduction of the new CX Software.

7 – Housing Maintenance Investment Programme 2017/18
The Assistant Director - Housing submitted a report providing Members with an update of the appointment of suitably qualified Contractors to carry out major void works, bathroom, kitchen and central heating installations following the recent closure of AB Mitchell Developments Ltd.

He reported that Officers had held discussions with representatives from Cumbria Housing Partners (CHP) and Procure Plus Holdings (PPH) in order to identify suitable alternative Contractors from the existing CHP Framework to carry out central heating and bathroom installations and to discuss the option to incorporate kitchens and major void improvements into the existing contract arrangements with Hughes Brothers.
In order to ensure the delivery of the 2017/18 investment programme there existed an urgent need to identify and appoint alternative Contractors to carry out the works. Officers had requested PPH to carry out a detailed review each work stream with regard to the options currently available to the Council.  PPH concluded that the Council could seek to appoint the following Contractors:-
· Central Heating Installations – AFM Gas (Direct Selection of No.1 ranked Contractor from the CHP framework);
· Bathroom Installations – Wright Build (Direct Selection of No.1 ranked Contractor from the CHP framework);
· Major Void Improvements – Hughes Brothers (Amendment to the existing responsive repairs and void contract); and
· Kitchen Installations – To be completed by Hughes Brothers when properties become vacant (Amendment to the existing responsive repairs and void contract).

Summaries of the Direct Selection reports for AFM Gas and Wright Build had been appended to the report.
It was noted that PPH had also reviewed the existing responsive repairs and void contract arrangements with Hughes Brothers and had advised that the works previously carried out by AB Mitchell could be incorporated into the existing contract with Hughes Brothers.  A summary report from PPH had also been appended to the report  

The Assistant Director - Housing advised Members that initial discussions had been held with the Contractors and he confirmed that AFM Gas, Wright Build and Hughes Brothers had been in agreement to undertake this work in line with the existing framework terms and conditions.  He further advised that the installation rates provided by PPH represented value for money and had been comparable to the costs provided by the previous Contractor.

RECOMMENDED:- 

1. To agree to the following Contractor appointments for the remaining period of the existing CHP/PPH Framework (2017/2019):-

●
Central Heating Installations – AFM Gas (Direct Selection procedure); and

● 
Bathroom Installations – Wright Build (Direct Selection procedure); and
2.
To agree that the following works be incorporated into the existing responsive repairs and void contract with Hughes Brothers:-

●
Major Void Improvements; and

● 
Kitchen Installations (to be completed when properties become vacant).

8 – Planned Investment and Planned Maintenance 2016/17 Year End Expenditure
The Assistant Director - Housing reported information relating to the Planned Investment and Planned Maintenance Programme for 2016/17.  The information is attached at Appendix B to these Minutes.

RESOLVED:- To note the information.
REFERRED ITEMS

THE FOLLOWING MATTERS ARE REFERRED TO COUNCIL FOR DECISION

9 – Housing Revenue Account Finances
The Assistant Director - Housing submitted a report to update Members on the savings still required in the Housing Revenue Account (HRA) to reflect the current reduction in rents and to ensure financial stability and resilience in the medium term.
Housing Revenue Account: Summary of current and future pressures

From a financial perspective, the Housing Service operated on the principle that its operating costs would be met from the income received in rents from its tenants.  Similar to other organisations, its viability was often influenced by factors outside its control. 

The service was shrinking through Right to Buy; there was little prospect of replacing the stock lost; and there was very limited opportunity to increase income to replace that lost by Right to Buy. 

That had been an ongoing issue for many years but was now further compounded by the instruction to reduce rents by 1% annually for a four year period.  The Council had focussed on reducing expenditure to reflect the reduction of rent over the last two years, but still needed to consider how it would do so over the next two years.

The Assistant Director - Housing, reported that so far the savings agreed had resulted in a minimal impact on the service from the viewpoint of service users.  To continue in that way would become more of a challenge and consideration of the Housing Service’s model for service delivery would have to be considered to meet the requirements of becoming increasingly efficient, but fundamentally reducing costs to reflect the loss of income.  
Progress to date

He reported that it had been agreed to establish a Housing Service Review Working Group (HSRWG) (Minute No. 58 of the meeting held on 25th August 2016 refers) to consider and suggest a range of possible savings.  The HSRWG had identified a range of options which totalled c£450k including some options for increasing income.

Those options had been used to produce the draft HRA budget for 2017/18 which had subsequently been agreed and indicated a nil balance. 

The reduction in costs included:-
· Deletion of a Senior Housing Officer post: 
£20k

· Remaining budget for two temp posts: 
£24k

· Reduction of tenant incentive schemes: 
£15k

· Reduction of voluntary debt repayment: 
£209k

In total, the reductions identified and agreed in the HRA budget for 2017/18 equalled £268k.

He emphasised that the approach was to balance the budget, which had been achieved, but a balanced budget meant the full cost of the impact of the reduced income over the next two years still required consideration.  He advised that further meetings of the HSRWG would take place in the near future and that further direction would be provided to that Group to consider the matter.

He reported that the Director of Resources had forecasted the HRA medium term financial position.  The headline statement suggested the HRA would move into a deficit position for 2018/19 of £0.3m; for 2019/20 a £0.5m deficit; and deficits in future years.

This projection had been based on a number of factors which would influence the performance of the HRA as follows:-
· Rent - 33 sales in 2016/17; 30 used for future years;
· Rent - 1% reduction continued in 2018/19 & 2019/20;
· Rent - 2% increase assumed from 2020/21 onwards;
· Maintenance - static; properties sold but major works continued plus cost pressures;
· Staff - contracted incremental advancement;
· Staff - pay award 1% per annum;
· Property - utility inflation 5% per annum;
· Property - NNDR increase in multiplier each year;
· Contracts - grounds maintenance inflation 3.2% per annum;
· Contracts - building cleaning inflation 1.7% per annum;
· Pension deficit - increase of 2.2% per annum;
· Income - garage rents increase 2% per annum;
· Treasury - maturing loans repaid;
· Treasury - provision to repay debt at 2017/18 level;
· Treasury - interest on balances reflect HRA finance projections; and
· Treasury - historic PWLB premium and discount written out.
The timing of realising savings and reductions within the HRA was important as the minimum balance would be breached in 2018/19 without action being taken.

The HSRWG had generally, through looking at ‘good housekeeping’, provided options to achieve the reduction in expenditure and could continue to do so.  However the scale of reduction in expenditure required and timing would most likely require a more fundamental review of the service delivery model to progress further.

It was noted that even if the £0.5m savings which were required was achieved, at the end of the current policy period there would remain the challenge of responding to the ongoing reduction of income from Right to Buy.

Progressing the work of the HSRWG
The Assistant Director - Housing advised Members that in his report in August 2016, he had raised the matter of the Council remaining open to alternative options to the ownership and management of the Council’s housing stock when he had suggested establishing the HSRWG.  That matter had not been progressed by the HSRWG but in view of the above, he suggested that it must remain an option.

In terms of providing direction for the HSRWG he made the following proposals:-
1.
The Council needed confirm its position regarding the option to consider stock transfer or pursue a retention policy;
2.
The HSRWG would be required to continue the approach of ‘good housekeeping’ to provide options for reducing expenditure; and
3.
The HSRWG should be instructed to consider the service delivery model provided by the Council, and alternatives, to reflect current challenges and to futureproof the service as far as practical.

It was moved by Councillor McEwan and seconded by Councillor Hamilton that all Members of the Housing Management Forum should meet together with the full Tenants’ Forum and Tenants and with Residents to discuss the matter of HRA finances.
It was moved by Councillor Brook and unanimously agreed that the Council should retain its Housing Stock.

RECOMMENDED:- 
1.
To note progress on savings in the last financial year and the Director of Resources’ projection of further savings required;

2.
To agree that the Council adopt a retention policy and not consider the option of transferring stock at this time;
3.
To agree the HSRWG continued the approach of ‘good housekeeping’ to provide options for reducing expenditure;

4.
To agree the HSRWG be instructed to consider the model of service delivery provided by the Council to reflect current challenges, and to future-proof the service as far as practical; and
5.
To agree that Members of the Housing Management Forum would meet together with the full Tenants Forum and with Tenants and Residents to discuss the HRA finances and the savings required.
10 – Sale of Miscellaneous Land on Council Estates
The Assistant Director - Housing advised Members that he had delegated authority to agree the sale of miscellaneous land within Council estates.  It had been sometime since this Policy had been agreed and the purpose of his report was to seek to recommend and confirm the continued approach.
He reported that requests to purchase miscellaneous land on Council estates were ad hoc and small in number (perhaps one or two per year) and in some circumstances it could be to the mutual benefit of the resident, the Council and the wider community to agree such requests.

For the sake of clarification, miscellaneous land referred to small sections of land on estates which had been originally ‘features’ of the estate when originally designed. More often or not, from a street scene perspective, the areas of land previously sold could be viewed as a ‘garden area’ of the adjoining property and their sale had no detriment to the area.

He reported that whilst the sale of the land had a benefit to the purchaser, it was often the case that such sales could resolve a range of problems and in considering a request Officers would in the first instance consider the impact on the estate, and the community.  Should a request be agreed, such sales could also lead to savings in grounds maintenance costs.

He advised Members that previously, applicants had been required to make a £100 non-refundable payment at the start of the purchasing process.  However, the policy had been updated requiring a £250 non-refundable payment.

A copy of the revised Policy and Procedure had been appended to his report.

RECOMMENDED:-

1.
To note the information contained in the report; and

2.
To agree the continued Policy for considering and agreeing requests to purchase miscellaneous pieces of land in accordance with the Policy and Procedure note which had been appended to the report.

The meeting closed at 2.55 p.m.

